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PROGRAM 

STRING QUARTET IN B FLAT MAJOR,              Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart 

K. 458 "Hunt"  (1784)                                   (1756-1791) 

Allegro vivace assai 

Menuetto: Moderato 

Adagio 

Adagio assai  

This is the 13th performance of the Hunt Quartet at Music Mountain  

 

QUINTET FOR BASSOON & STRINGS, OPUS 14  (1997)       Russell Platt  

         (1965.....) 

Slow Movement 

Song 

Still Slow-Fast   

This is the Music Mountain premier of the Platt Bassoon Quintet  

INTERMISSION (Intermission Recital by Students of the St. Petersburg 
International Music Academy) 

  



 

STRING QUARTET IN C MINOR,                        Johannes Brahms 

OPUS 51 # 1 (1873)                                    (1833-1897)  

Allegro 

Romanze: Poco Adagio 

Allegretto molto moderato e comodo 

Allegro  

This is the 25th performance of the C Minor Quartet at Music Mountain 

  

********************* 

Please join us immediately after the concert in Music Mountain House 
for a Post Concert discussion with Peter Kolkay and others of the 
Bassoon and its place in Chamber Music. 

  

THE ARTISTS 

  

THE ST. PETERSBURG STRING QUARTET 

The St. Petersburg String Quartet is one of Music Mountain's favorite 
guests, having played here every year since 1995. The Quartet was 
formed at what was then the Leningrad Conservatory. They went on to win 
major honors both in the Soviet Union and abroad. For over 25 years, 
they have toured the United States, Europe (both East and West) and 
Asia.  Their recordings have been nominated for Grammies and have won 
honors in Stereo Review and Gramophone as well as the WQXR/Chamber 
Music America prize for best CD of 2001.    The Quartet is now the 
Quartet in Residence at Wichita State University.  

THE ST. PETERSBURG INTERNATIONAL MUSIC ACADEMY 

All this week the St. Petersburg String Quartet will be conducting its 
International Music Academy at Music Mountain which for the first time, 
comes to Music Mountain. The St. Petersburg International Music 
Academy, as befits its name, has sessions both in the United States and 
in other countries. In addition to Music Mountain, this year's classes 
will be in Dallas and Tijuana, Mexico. In past years, the Academy has 
been in Beloit, WI, Belgium, England and in Mexico at San Miguel 



d'Allende.  The Academy's purpose is to demonstrate and teach the 
techniques of the great Russian string instrument tradition. 

The members of the St. Petersburg Quartet are uniquely equipped for 
this task, since they are the product of Russian teaching and continue 
to teach at the St. Petersburg Conservatory. 

All are invited to a recital by the students of the Academy on 
Wednesday, July 7 at 6pm. The program will include the Tchaikowsky 
Nutcracker Suite and works from Classical, Romantic and Modern 
composers.   ns and students we 

A student recital open alto all will be on Wednesday, July 7 at 6pm. 

PETER KOLKAY, BASSOON is the recipient of the 2004 Avery Fisher Career 
Grant.  He is also the winner of the 2002 Concert Artist Guild 
International Competition.  In both cases he was the first bassoonist 
to claim these honors.  

A gifted performer of both extraordinary musicality and virtuosic 
artistry,.  The San Francisco Classical Voice proclaimed his "...star 
ascendant," and The New York Times praised his performance as 
"stunningly virtuosic."  Mr. Kolkay has performed at  BargeMusic  and 
the Asociación Nacional de Conciertos in Panama City plus concerto 
engagements with the South Carolina Philharmonic and Waukesha Symphony. 
He has made his debut at the Spoleto USA Festivals (the latter 
including chamber music and Vivaldi's A minor Bassoon Concerto). He was 
recently appointed a member of the Chamber Music Society of Lincoln 
Center. He has played numerous times at Alice Tully Hall and also has 
appeared at the Bravo! Vail Valley, Music from Angel Fire and 
Bridgehampton Chamber Music Festivals.  In addition, he performs 
regularly as a member of both the Iris Chamber Orchestra and the South 
Carolina Philharmonic. Other venues that Mr. Kolkay has performed in 
include Weill Recital Hall, Savannah Music Festival and the  Newport 
Chamber Music Festival.  He is a champion of new music, performing  
works by Harold Meltzer, Judah Adashi, Eliot Carter and today's 
composer Russell Platt. 

Mr. Kolkay has a doctorate from Yale and a Masters degree from 
Eastman.  Originally from Naperville, IL he graduated from Lawrence 
University in Appleton WI. 

Currently, Mr.Kolkay is on the faculty of the University of South 
Carolina 

 

The music of Russell Platt  has been performed by some of the finest 
musicians before the public, including Colin and Eric Jacobsen (Duo for 
Violin and Cello); the St. Petersburg Quartet (Quintet for Bassoon and 
Strings, with Peter Kolkay);  the violinists Frank Almond, Livia Sohn, 
and Mark Peskanov and the pianists Brian Zeger, Natalie Zhu, and Steven 
Beck (Autumn Music/Sonata for Violin and Piano); New York Festival of 
Song (selections from The Muldoon Songs and the Whitman Cantata); the 



tenor Paul Sperry and the pianist Margo Garrett (Eating Poetry); the 
Dale Warland Singers (Pray to What Earth Does This Sweet Cold Belong); 
and the clarinetist Russell Dagon (Clarinet Concerto) and the 
bassoonist Peter Kolkay  (Concerto for Bassoon and Strings) with the 
conductor Alexander Platt and the Wisconsin Philharmonic. He has 
received commissions from BargeMusic (via the New York State Music 
Fund), St. Paul Chamber Orchestra Ensembles, the American Composers 
Forum, and the Chamber Music Society of Minnesota; his work has also 
been performed at the Aspen and Grand Teton festivals. 

  

An alumnus of Oberlin, the Curtis Institute, the University of 
Minnesota (Ph.D. 1995), and St. Catherine's College, Cambridge, Platt's 
principal teachers were Ned Rorem, Dominick Argento, Alexander Goehr, 
Judith Lang Zaimont, and Edward J. Miller. Among his honors are the 
Aaron Copland Award from Copland House, both the Charles Ives 
Scholarship and Fellowship from the American Academy of Arts and 
Letters, the McKnight Fellowship from the ACF, and six residencies at 
Yaddo. 

  

Notable performances during 2008-10 took place at the Phillips 
Collection in Washington (the Verdehr Trio's premiere of the Trio for 
Violin, Clarinet, and Piano) and at BargeMusic (the New York premiere 
of the Violin Sonata and the premiere of the Duo for Violin and Cello), 
as well as the European premiere of From Noon to Starry Night: A Walt 
Whitman Cantata at the American University in Paris (by the Mirror 
Visions Ensemble, which commissioned it). Platt's music has been 
recorded on the Albany ("Cosmic and Domestic Matters") and Innova 
("Portraits and Elegies") labels. 

  

Russell Platt is a music editor at The New Yorker and the chamber music 
curator for the Westport (Conn.) Arts Center. He lives in northern 
Manhattan. More information is available at russellplatt.com. 



PROGRAM NOTES 

JULY 4, 2010  

STRING QUARTET IN B FLAT MAJOR, K. 458 "HUNT"  (1784) 

By Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart    (1756-1791)  

"To my dear friend Haydn,  

A father who had resolved to send his children out into the great world 
took it to be his duty to confide them to the protection and guidance 
of a very celebrated Man, especially when the latter by good fortune 
was at the same time his best Friend. Here they are then, O great Man 
and dearest Friend, these six children of mine....". 

 Such was the beginning of the elaborate dedication of Mozart's six 
"Haydn" Quartets, of which the B Flat is the fourth.  Elsewhere in the 
dedication, Mozart writes that these quartets are " the fruit of 
careful study." Haydn's Russian  Quartets (Opus 33) had appeared in 
1781 and were described as written  "in a new special manner. " This is 
also true of Mozart's progeny which were clearly influenced by Haydn.  
The B Flat Quartet takes its subtitle "Hunt": from the main theme of 
the first movement which suggests a hunting call. 

There is no secondary theme, but as one writer puts it: "capricious 
play is made with all the little snippets of themes" 

The middle movements are very original.,  The Menuetto may be a little 
stiff, but its Trio gracefully supple.  The Adagio is so Romantic that 
it might have been composed in the 19th Century. The Finale is filled 
with humor and uses an adaptation of a folk song for its main 
theme...... Albert C. Sly  

  

QUINTET FOR BASSOON AND STRINGS, Opus 14 (1997) 

By Russell Platt.  (1965...)  

My Quintet for Bassoon and Strings was composed in 1996 and 1997 for 
the Chamber Music Society of Minnesota, who commissioned it. It was 
premiered on April 6, 1997 at the Minnesota History Center in Saint 
Paul with Charles Ullery playing the solo part, backed up by Young-Nam 
Kim and Leslie Shank, violins, Sally Chisholm, viola, and Susannah 
Chapman, cello. The production of this work was funded in part by the 
Margaret Fairbank Jory Copying Asistance Program of the American Music 
Center, made possible through grants from the National Endowment for 
the Arts, Mary Flagler Cary Charitable Trust, Helen F. Whitaker Fund 
and Chase Manhattan Bank. 

  



The work is in three movements, with the bassoon sometimes featured in 
a soloistic role, a role its unusual timbre makes unavoidable. (There 
is a brief cadenza for it in the last movement.) If the first movement 
spends much of its time up in the clouds, then the finale sets its feet 
firmly on the ground, anchored with dance rhythms and harmonic pedals. 
The intervening "Song" is exactly what it describes: a song without 
words, originally for voice and piano, with the vocal part taken up by 
the bassoon. Its text was a poem by the great Belfast poet Paul 
Muldoon, about a young man dreaming of his childhood on a farm in 
Ireland. In 2008 I transcribed the work into a Concerto for Bassoon and 
Strings, premiered by Peter Kolkay.....Russell Platt 

  

This is the Music Mountain premiere of the Platt Bassoon  Quintet 

STRING QUARTET IN C MINOR, OPUS 51 # 1 (1873 

By Johannes Brahms (1833-1897) 

Brahms wrote only three string quartets: the two quartets of Opus 51 
and the Opus 67 quartet in B Flat Major.  This seems to be a very small 
number, especially when compared to Haydn's sixty-eight, Mozart's 
twenty-three and Beethoven's sixteen.  Some speculate that Brahms was 
held back by his need to measure up to the standard set by Beethoven.  
He is frequently quoted as having said: "You do not know what it is 
like hearing his (Beethoven's) footsteps constantly behind me." 

Searching to find his own distinctive way in the genre launched by 
Haydn, perfected by Mozart and revolutionized by Beethoven, Brahms 
composed but then destroyed many quartets.  He is said to have spent 
two decades revising his first published quartet, the one we will hear 
today.  He asked several musicians, including Clara Schumann, to review 
it. There were several false starts in which Brahms withdrew the music 
after hearing it played.  He was forty-three when he finally agreed to 
have it released.  It, along with the second quartet of Opus 51, was 
completed when Brahms was on summer holiday at Tutzing on Stamberg 
Lake, in 1873. He dedicated it to his friend Theodor Billroth, a 
Viennese surgeon and an accomplished amateur violinist.  It was 
premiered in Vienna. 

on December 11, 1873 by the Hellmesberger Quartet. 

In the C Minor Quartet, Brahms produced what often sounds like a 
symphony.  It is bold with rich harmonic structure. The opening Allegro 
is full of energy, especially as it opens with an heroic arching theme. 
The Romance is introduced by the second violin. The first violin then 
joins it to present a rhythmically complex second movement. Berger 
describes this movement as "intimate and pensive...a favorite romantic 
nineteenth-century character piece" Said to be partial to the viola, 
Brahms has it take the lead in the third movement.  This section is 
charming with a delightful melody and is without the reserved and 
serious tone of the rest of the Quartet. The second violin uses an 
amusing technique in this movement known as bariolage. The same note is 
played on two different strings, producing a tonal effect that Berger 



describes as not unlike a jazz trumpet player using a :wah wah" mute 
technique.  The Allegro finale returns to the drive and arch shape of 
the first movement.  It has a passion and pace that carries us to an 
extended coda that ends the Quartet. 

  

The C Minor Quartet was a staple of the Music Mountain repertory in its 
earliest years. It was first performed here 80 years ago by the Gordon 
String Quartet, Music Mountain founding quartet, on September 27, 1931, 
in Music Mountain's second season. 

 


